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itslearning is a cloud-based learning 
platform used by millions of tutors, 
students and administration staff around the 
world. 

Come and join us at our next exclusive leadership 
event and find out how we are supporting FE Colleges 
throughout the UK with:

22nd March 2016 
LEADERSHIP & NETWORKING EVENT 

Imperial War Museum, MediaCityUK, Manchester  
Speakers: Derek O’Toole, Principal of Hopwood Hall College & Gill Worgan, 
Principal of West Hertfordshire College. 

To register for this event please register online at  
info.itslearning.net/Manchester

NOT JUST A 
LEARNING 
PLATFORM 
BUT A  
CLEAR-
SIGHTED 
PARTNER

Meeting student expectations of technology  

Raising student outcomes  

Extending their catchment areas and opening new markets  

Evidencing online learning from the Area Based Review criteria  

Efficiency savings through online learning  

The ability to be flexible and future proof

itslearning will also be exhibiting at Digifest 2016, ICC Birmingham and FE Week 
Annual Apprenticeship Conference, ICC Birmingham. Drop by to hear why our FE 
Colleges have replaced their previous system with itslearning.  

itslearning is now Europe’s largest provider of learning platforms

www.itslearning.co.uk/fe 
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NOTICES OF CONCERN MORE THAN DOUBLE IN WAKE OF FUNDING CRISIS

T he number of notices of concern issued 
to FE providers by the Skills Funding 
Agency (SFA) has more than doubled in 

the last year, FE Week can reveal.
A total of 75 notices have been issued since 

2010, with 53 per cent of these being given out 
in 2015 alone. Only 24 per cent were issued in 
2014, and 12 per cent in 2013.

The notices set out the problems that 
providers must resolve, a timescale and the 
conditions under which the notice will be 
lifted. 

Finances have been the main reason for the 
notices, with 55 per cent issued for concerns 
about financial health, according to data 
published for the first time by the SFA on 5 
February. A further 8 per cent were delivered 
for a lack of financial control.

Ofsted inspection reports triggered 23 
per cent of notices, while a failure to meet 
minimum standards prompted 15 per cent.

The majority of notices have also gone 
to FE colleges, which made up 47 of the 
62 institutions to receive notices since 
2010 — about 20 per cent of all colleges in 
England. Nine of the institutions receiving a 
notice were local authorities, and five were 
independent training providers.

One notice went to special designated 
institution The Marine Society College of 
the Sea in Lambeth on 20 January 2015, for 

dropping from a ‘good’ to an ‘inadequate’ 
Ofsted rating in November 2014.

Commenting on the findings, a 
spokesperson for the Association of Colleges, 
said: “Some colleges are experiencing 
financial difficulties following significant 
funding reductions since 2010.

“The spending review will make it slightly 
easier for colleges to plan for the future, but 
there will only be a dramatic improvement 
in finances with longer-term funding 
agreements and higher rates.”

Malcolm Trobe, the interim general 
secretary of the Association of School and 
College Leaders, added: “Colleges don’t need 
these notices to point out the challenges 
they’ve got in delivering provision under 
these circumstances.”

Two providers, Focus Training and 
Development and Start Training, received a 
notice of serious breach according to the data.

A step up from a notice of concern, this 
sets the conditions necessary to continue 
receiving public funds. Failure to meet its 
requirements can lead to 
contract termination.

Private training provider 
The Training Brokers took 
over Start Training in 
December 2015, a month after 
the notice was issued.

Esu Hill, the managing 
director, said: “We have since 
replaced the management 
team and will be addressing 
this area of the business as 

one of our primary concerns.
“Our chief aim is to turn Start Training in 

to a leading provider of apprenticeships in 
the north west. We have not been notified of 
a potential visit by the FE commissioner and 
have every confidence we will get through the 
re-audit in March.”

It comes after the AELP chief executive, 
Stewart Segal, said in a webinar on 26 
January that “various reports suggest up to 
90 colleges may fall into the [serious financial 
difficulties] category”.

He added that he hoped “we can save 
much of that £100m going into the sector 
to make sure it can continue” through the 
Government’s post-16 area reviews.

FE Week asked the SFA about the 90 
colleges and £100m fund on the same day, 
but its response said that the figures were 
“out of date” and would be reassessed later 
in the year. The list of notices of concern and 
serious breach was published the following 
day (see illustration from edition 163).
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NOTICE OF CONCERN — FINANCIAL CONTROL

A notice of concern issued for financial control requires the provider to submit 
information to their funding body, to assure them that financial control 

arrangements are adequate. 
City College Brighton and Hove was required to submit a number of documents 

to meet its notice of concern for financial control, issued on 1 June 2015. 
These included an unqualified statement of corporate governance and internal 

control, annual report of the audit committee and report from auditors that 
confirmed all areas of concern had been addressed.

The college submitted these articles to the SFA on 22 December 2015.
Nick Juba, the chief executive officer of City College Brighton and Hove, said: 

“The SFA issued City College Brighton and Hove with a notice of  
concern for financial control following a review of the 2013/14 financial 
statements and the annual report of the audit committee. 

“Since then, City College has met all of the requirements of the notice of 
concern, within the timescales set by the SFA, and fully expects to receive formal 
notification that the notice has been removed in March (2016).”

NOTICE OF CONCERN — INSPECTION

An SFA notice of concern and a visit from the FE commissioner are both 
automatically triggered if a provider receives an ‘inadequate’ grade at inspection 

from Ofsted.
City College Coventry received a notice of concern for inspection on 21 January 

this year, after Ofsted published a report grading the college as ‘inadequate’ on 31 
December 2015, following an inspection from 23-27 November.

A spokesperson for the college confirmed that the notice would remain in place 
until the college has met the minimum improvement criteria. This involves receiving 
a satisfactory financial health rating from the SFA and reaching at least requires 
improvement at the next full Ofsted inspection, which is expected within 12-18 
months.

The college also received a visit from the FE deputy commissioner and his team on 
16-18 February.

The spokesperson added: “The college has a detailed Improvement Plan, one that 
blends actions from the Ofsted-informed post inspection action plan, feedback from 
the SFA and our underlying financial improvement plan.

“[The FE deputy commissioner’s] findings will further refine our improvement plan 
and make sure that we are on the right track with our short and midterm direction.”

NOTICE OF CONCERN — FINANCIAL HEALTH

The first trigger for a notice of concern is failure to meet the SFA’s criteria for 
financial health. 

The SFA collects information from colleges each year in order to give them an 
overall financial health rating. An inadequate rating means there is a significant risk 
the college will unable to fulfil the terms of its contract because of weak finances.

Leeds College of Building (LCB) was issued a notice of concern for financial health 
on 2 December 2015, because spending on a new campus at Hunslet in South Leeds 
had used up most of the college’s cash reserves.

However, it has a long term financial plan for improvement, and says less than one 
per cent more income on its budget this year will bring it up to a satisfactory grade. 

Ian Billyard, principal at LCB, said: “Our corporation and executive team agreed 
some years ago to manage a number of deficit years to enable the purchase of the 
private training provider Achieve Through Learning and the building of our new 
Hunslet Campus. 

“This strategy has been achieved and despite many years of Government cuts we 
have ambitious plans for a phase two development at Hunslet, supported by the 
Local Enterprise Partnership.”

NOTICE OF CONCERN — MINIMUM STANDARDS

A notice of concern can also be issued if a provider does not meet minimum standards 
in apprenticeships or education and training for adult learners. 

The minimum standards require that providers meet a threshold for Qualification 
Achievement Rates in different types of provision, such as Basic Skills Maths and English. 

Providers are expected to review their minimum standards assessments from the SFA 
every year and use them to improve achievement rates.

If they fail to meet minimum standards the SFA decides whether to intervene formally, 
taking into account factors such as circumstances beyond the provider’s control and 
whether data is being used to set targets and guide progress.

A provider is not normally referred to the FE commissioner for failing minimum 
standards.

A notice of concern for minimum standards was issued Bromley London Borough 
Council on 31 March 2015.

A council spokesperson said: “The notice of concern applies to a small number of 
courses run by Bromley Adult Education College which did not reach the expected 
outcomes. 

“An action plan was put in place and recent results indicate that an improvement has 
been made. We are waiting for confirmation of this and for the notice to be removed.”
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47 COLLEGES

62 INSTITUTIONS (INCLUDING 3 THIS YEAR)
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Take a look at ocr.org.uk/lifeskills
Call our Customer Contact Centre 02476 851509
Email vocational.qualifications@ocr.org.uk

AND WORK
FOR LIFE
PREPARING

Our extensive Life Skills suite of qualifications supports a person’s 
journey to the workplace by developing not only core skills, but 
crucially, personal behaviours and self-esteem.
The suite is perfect for a wide variety of study programmes including 
Traineeships and delivered in bite-sized units to help people learn 
and develop in a way that suits their style and needs.

• Employability
• Digital Employability
• Life and Living Skills

ALIX ROBERTSON
@ALIXROBERTSON4 72 NOTICES TO THE END OF 2015  

(EXCLUDING 3 SO FAR THIS YEAR)


